Meconopsis Group – Part of the proceedings of the meeting held on 12th February 2005

Meconopsis Group
Group Co-ordinator: Dr. Evelyn Stevens, The Linns, Sheriffmuir, Dunblane, Perthshire, FK15 0LP

Tel. /fax. 01786 822295   Email: evelyn@thelinns.org.uk
Report of the meeting held on 12th February 2005

at the Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh Conference Room

10.00am – 3.30 pm

(Compiled by Secretary: Norma McDowall, 20 Oakwood Avenue, Paisley, Renfrewshire PA2 9NG, UK
Tel. 0141-884-2397   Email: meconopsisgroup@aol.com )
The meeting was opened at 10.30 by the Chairman, Jim Jermyn, who welcomed the thirty members present at that time. He particularly wished to welcome any new members or friends of members who have come along for the first time. He hoped that this would be a friendly Group meeting and they would enjoy the programme outlined below.
Amended Programme
10.00 - 10.30    
Arrival – tea and coffee provided 

10.30 - 11.00    
Introductory remarks and AGM




Vice Chairman Jim Jermyn

11.00 - 11.30    Plant naming recommendations 




Evelyn Stevens

11.30 - 12.15    “Rediscovery of George Sherriff's Meconopsis grandis GS600 form”  






 
Peter Cox /Anne Chambers 

12.15 - 13.00   
“Meconopsis and other special plants at Inverewe"         

John Anderson 

13.00 - 14.00    Picnic Lunch with tea and coffee provided

14.00 - 14.20
“Update on Meconopsis hybrids”



Les Drummond




14.20 - 15.00
" Meconopsis, the Good, the Bad and the Ugly"               

David Rankin

15.00 – 15.30
Video film    1970s video of George Sherriff, including movie film taken by him.
Minutes of the 2nd AGM held at the RBGE Conference Room on 12th February 2005 

Agenda for AGM, 12th February, 2005
1. Announcements                                                  

2. Apologies

3. Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on February 14th 2004                                        


4. Secretary’s Report



5. Treasurer’s report                    

6. Office-bearers and committee  

The present office-bearers and Management Committee are prepared to continue in office:-

Chairman

John Mitchell

Vice-chairman

Jim Jermyn

Secretary

Norma McDowall

Treasurer

Dr. Peggy Anderson

Group Co-ordinator 
Dr. Evelyn Stevens

Seed Exchange Manager Jim Jermyn 
Committee members   
Ian Christie 

Steve McNamara  

Cameron Carmichael

Beryl McNaughton

Dr. Geoff Hill

7. Any other nominations for the Management Committee 

8. Trials and Assessment Subcommittee

9. Appointment of Auditor

10. Membership Rates 2006

11. Any Other Business

1. Announcements

Jim outlined the various ways in which the Group was moving forward, with a summary of the various ongoing activities.

1  Science  We are still thinking about the science projects, but the sums needed are so great that to get the necessary money is proving difficult – but we still have ideas and are working on this.

2.  Plants for naming   4 big blue poppies and one M. x cookei hybrid are to be recommended for naming to-day – (See Report of ‘Plant Naming Recommendations’ by Dr. Evelyn Stevens and ‘Update report and plant naming’ by Group Co-ordinator, Dr. Evelyn Stevens)
3.  Seed exchange -   As Seed Exchange Manager he thanked members for the donation of seed into the Seed Exchange, but said that occasionally there were problems with the accuracy of the naming. He mentioned the difficulty of distinguishing the small seed of e.g. M. grandis alba from M. betonicifolia. He suggests that for possible problem seeds donors may be asked to send a photo of their plants along with the seed to help ensure accuracy.

4.  Awards   Jim said that he had been speaking the day before to Linda Jones, the Secretary of Floral Committee A at Wisley about possible awards for Meconopsis. At the next RHS Show Meeting there would be a discussion as to how to incorporate Meconopsis into the Award schemes such as a First Class Certificate (FCC), an Award of Merit (AM) or a Certificate of Preliminary Commendation (PC).  
Jim explained that this is all very difficult as the RHS are reluctant to consider anything taller than M. bella or M. delavayi despite there being many taller Meconopsis that grow at altitude. He said that Floral Committee A have to come up to this area, perhaps to the RBGE where a polytunnel could be used as protection for the plants, in order to study the plants supplied by the Meconopsis Group members, but as Floral Committee A realise they do not know enough about Meconopsis they seek the help of members of ‘Joint Rock’, who have particular expertise in Meconopsis. The final decisions rest with Floral Committee A. 
Jim gave an interesting list of plants which have gained awards in the past and wondered who did in fact take these plants to Chelsea all these years ago.
M. betonicifolia  
AM 

1933

M. delavayi 

FCC 

1913

M. regia 

AM 

1931
M. sherriffii

AM

1951

M. superba 

AM 

1940

M. ‘Branklyn’

FCC

1963
M. x sheldonii
 
AM

1937

[Aside:    M. betonicifolia, M. ‘Slieve Donard’ and M. quintuplinervia already have an AGM]
Abbreviations:
 
AM 

Award of Merit

FCC

First Class Certificate

AGM 

Award of Garden Merit (1992- )

PC

Certificate of Preliminary Commendation 
5.   Naming big blue poppies   The Meconopsis Group are still assessing more big blue poppies. Most have MG (Meconopsis Group) Numbers, but there are definitely more needing to be given names for commercial purposes, although we continue to want to be cautious.

6.   Monocarpics   A talk will be given this afternoon by David Rankin on the monocarpics.

Chris Grey –Wilson is prepared to give a talk on the monocarpics to the Group this time next year. (See Section 15)
Jim said it is always good to have the chance for discussion on these plants.

7.  Les Drummond’s hybridisation work  This is reported in his talk “Update on Meconopsis hybrids.”
8.  Website is up and running, since 21st Dec 2004.  
Jim gave a special ‘thank you’ to Peter Taylor who has done a power of work in the design and implementation of the website. The Committee is considering in what ways the Group can mark this contribution to Peter including a gift and Honorary Membership There has been a good response so far to the website, and the number of (‘hits’) i.e. viewers is increasing daily. There is still a lot to add to it, especially the cultivation section and the plant portraits.  Suggestions would be welcome.
He also gave our sincere thanks to Evelyn and Ian Christie for all the work done to get the website established.

Jim explained the various costs involved in the running of the website. The domain name registration costs £35 for 2 years (plus £10 extra for www.meconopsis.org.uk) and web-space £35/year. The total cost for 2 years will be £115 which equals £57.50 per year. 

It is an important publicity tool for the Meconopsis Group and contributions to these costs have already been made by some nurseries [who are given ‘links’ from it to their site]
9.   NCCPG collection of Meconopsis at Houghall College   Mike Hirst has intimated that 

Houghall College is withdrawing Meconopsis from the NCCPG scheme as it is too dry there due to climate change. Jim said that Wisley has also had to withdraw from Meconopsis.
10.  MG numbers  Evelyn has recently updated this – available on application.

11.  Draft key for all the big blue perennial species and cultivars in cultivation 
This 7 page document has been prepared by Evelyn and now needs testing and comments.  Volunteers, please!
12.  Fact-sheets on M. ‘Lingholm’ are still available.

       A second fact-sheet   is not yet prepared, but is being considered. We have asked the SRGC for funds for this and it will be considered at their next finance meeting.

13.  Raffle prizes   The day charge for the meeting is £1. Raffle prizes, kindly donated by Evelyn, included Galanthus nivalis sandersii, Galanthus ‘Sybil Roberta’ and ‘Sophie North’, M. x cookei ‘Old Rose’, seeds of M. ‘Kingsbarns Hybrids’ and other packets of seeds by Jim.[The raffle was drawn after lunch and contributed £38 to our funds. Thanks!]
14.   ICRA   Jim thanked Geoff Hill for taking on the ICRA work unofficially last year, although Evelyn is still in official charge. [Geoff has worked with Evelyn to update the lists].

Cameron Carmichael explained how the Group took on this responsibility for Meconopsis.
 ICRA is the abbreviation of the International Cultivar Registration Authority. 
[Further details on ICRA are available from the website at www.ishs.org/sci/icra.htm]
15.   Chris Grey-Wilson and talk next year   He has kindly offered to give a talk this time this time next year – on M. napaulensis and related species.

16.   Meconopsis rich gardens   

Last year Evelyn prepared a list of gardens for people to make their own arrangements to visit Meconopsis rich gardens. The current list may need to be amended so if there are any changes please let Evelyn know. An updated List of Meconopsis-rich Gardens open to the public will be prepared for the website.

 17.  Reford Garden   One Canadian Meconopsis-rich garden is the Reford Garden in Quebec.  Alexander Reford has re-joined the Group as a result of the launching of the website and has sent Evelyn a book he has written on the garden.   His grand-mother broke new ground by managing to establish M. betonicifolia there and now it grows by the thousand.
2.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from

Ute Adelt, Susan Barnes, Peter Baxter, Chris Brickell, Newman Burberry, Graeme Butler, Ian Christie,

James Cobb Cyril & Elizabeth Cooper, Peter Cunnington, CM Curtis, Margaret Glynn,

Bob Gordon, John Hawgood, Lady Catherine Henderson, Lord Howick, Allan Jamieson, Peter Kohn, Neil MacRitchie, Steve McNamara, Bob Mitchell, John Mitchell, Roger Nelson, David Rae, John Sanders,
 Maggie Sharp, Gote Svanholm and E.Woollcombe.
3.
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on February 14th 2004
As last year’s Minutes were distributed to all Members in April 2004 it was considered that there was no need to read them out.

Adoption of the Minutes was proposed by Cameron Carmichael and seconded by Peter Cox. The meeting approved the minutes. 

There were no matters arising.

4. 
Secretary’s Report 

“We have had two General Meetings at the RBGE.

Thirty-three members attended the Meeting on February 14th in the Lecture Theatre. This was an important milestone for the Group as Members approved the proposed Constitution and voted for the Election of Office-bearers and a Management Committee for the next three years. Cameron Carmichael nominated Dr. Evelyn Stevens as our first Honorary Member. 

The reports from that meeting, as well as a copy of the Constitution, were posted to all members at the beginning of April. It was considered appropriate to send this mailing entirely by post, to ensure that all Members received a copy of the Constitution. If you need a copy please let me know.
The Meeting on 23rd May in the Conference Room was less well attended, with twenty-five members present. It included interesting talks and a visit to the Trial Beds.

Reports from that meeting were sent by post and email at the beginning of October. There is always a bit of a delay over the summer. About half of our members have agreed to have reports sent by email. This mailing also included the Seed Exchange letter from Jim, a Membership Renewal Form for 2005 and notice of the next meetings.

A Membership Review was carried out in September, and the Committee agreed to give Complimentary membership to 20 members, and to include them in any mailing of reports etc. This includes the staff in post at the RBGE and other public and academic sites and gardens.  By the end of December we had 99 paid memberships, including 12 family memberships, and of course our Honorary member, Evelyn.

 It is sad to report that two members have died during the year, namely Paddy Woods and Mary McMurtrie.

The Committee agreed to continue with Membership cards for 2005 in the same style as 2004. Membership Cards and receipts have been posted out on a regular basis for 2005. Receipts have been sent as some members can claim it back in their line of duty.
By yesterday (11th February) we had 74 paid up members for 2005. This includes 3 new members who have joined via the website – from New Zealand, Norway and Canada. The website has also produced several enquiries for more details on Membership – mostly from North America.

Just a last word on the website - Information comes to my computer via the email address secretary@meconopsis.org from the website so if you have lost our addresses it is possible to contact Evelyn or me that way”. Norma McDowall
5.
Treasurer’s Report
Peggy reminded members that there had been a change in the Financial Year. When the Group first started it ran from the beginning of October to the end of September and the Subscription Year ran from the beginning of January. The two years were out of kilter with each other. It was decided to bring the two into line and the financial year would shift so that it would run from 1st January to 31st December. This took effect on the 1st January 2004r. This is the first year for which she has reported twelve month finances from January to December.
Peggy first reported on a summary of our finances with reference to OHP transparencies, adapted copies of which are shown below.
Summary of income and expenditure 2004
	
	£

	Income


	1,604.75

	Expenditure


	  813.51

	Income less Expenditure


	  791.24

	Carried forward 

	  925.00

	Balance


	1,716.24

	Amount in Bank
	1,716.24


Bank Balance Subscriptions received in 2004

	Year
	Income in £
	No. of Subscriptions

	2003
	 15.00
	2

	2004
	409.17
	73

	2005
	295.02
	52


Our income exceeded our expenditure by £791.24. We carried forward £925 from 2003, so at the beginning of 2005 we had a healthy £1,716.24 in the bank. 

Main sources of income
· Subscriptions
 This year we had £719.19 in subscriptions. This is made up of some subscriptions for 2003, some for 2004 and some for 2005. The odd figure in pence comes about because we have to convert euros or dollars into pounds sterling.

· Donations Many people have kindly given us donations and these have amount to £241.93

· Plant Sales This is a very important source of funds, so please do support this [Aside Thanks to Les Newby for organising the Plant Table – Norma]

· Seed Exchange Jim Jermyn runs the Seed Exchange and periodically sends income in excess of running costs. This has contributed £158.
· Web donations We have had donations of £90 towards setting up our website. People did not get very much for their money during 2004, but the website is now up and running, with links to donors’ sites. This year we will not be asking for more donations from those who have already given money, but if anyone would like to make a donation, we will of course be delighted to accept.

· Anne Chamber’s Card Sales
This year we have a new source of funds. As you may be aware, Anne is a wonderful botanical artist, and has produced cards with M. betonicifolia on them. Each card costs £1.20 which is very good value, and Anne kindly gives the Group 20 pence for each card sold.

· Subscriptions and donations
During 2004 we received two subscriptions for 2003, 73 for 2004 and 52 for 2005. The way we distinguish between subscriptions and donations is that we regard a subscription as £5 (in the UK) and anything else over this is a donation. So if a husband and wife are both members and we get a cheque for £10 we regard it as a £5 subscription and £5 donation. [Aside: Save money! See the Constitution, Section 4a]

Subscriptions from members abroad are a problem because of the bank charges on cheques in other currencies e.g. euros. There does not seem to be a cheap way of overcoming this problem.
(There were various suggestions from Members as to how to overcome this problem. It was agreed that it would be discussed at the next Committee Meeting.)

Expenditure

· Costs of Minutes and reports of meetings include stationery, photocopying, costs of postage at £108.89, £119.99 and £139.99 respectively, totalling £368.87.

· Room donation When we have a meeting at the RBG, we make a donation for the use of the room. The figure of £140 represents the donations for the two meetings last year.

· Computer printing costs were incurred by Evelyn.

· Travel
 The expenditure here was for travel undertaken for Meconopsis Group work.


· Computer Book for HGML - helpful for creating website.

· Website    In 2005 we have now paid £70 for registering domain names. We have spent £87 out of the £90 donated for creating the website.

Inland Revenue

As Peggy reported at the June meeting last year, we were in correspondence with the Inland Revenue because we wanted to be sure that we were complying with whatever laws were appropriate. The Inland Revenue now knows about us and does not require us to report back to them for several years. Because our turnover is so small, we do not have to pay interest on bank interest, so we will save ourselves about 80 pence per year.
Auditor

Peggy reported that we now have an Auditor, Matt Heasman. He has not yet seen these figures but she hopes to report at the next meeting that he has audited them.
Jim thanked Peggy for the Treasurer’s Report.

6. The present Office bearers and Management Committee are prepared to continue in office.

7. There were no other Nominations for the Management Committee.

8. The Trials and Assessment Subcommittee, comprising Dr. Evelyn Stevens, Ian Christie, John Mitchell, Beryl McNaughton, Steve McNamara, Cameron Carmichael and Jim Jermyn, are prepared to continue in office.

9. Auditor Jim announced that Matt Heasman, a long standing and most helpful member, will be appointed auditor.

10. Membership Rates

The Committee proposed that the membership rates be increased to £6 for UK members, but remain as 15 euros or £10 for European and overseas members respectively.


After discussion these new rates for 2006 were agreed by the members present.
11. Any Other Business

i. The accumulation of Group Funds was raised. It was pointed out there was a number of ongoing activities where funding would be required – transport costs for plants to be brought to the RBGE for assessment by the RHS, an additional colour factsheet on the monocarpics, perhaps publications and  an additional venue for a National Collection ( See Announcements part 9).

ii. Jim again thanked Evelyn for all her hard work on behalf of the Meconopsis Group.

There being no other business the A.G.M. was concluded at 11.25.
Meconopsis Group   
Report of Meeting 12.02.05

Minutes of 2nd AGM
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